MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE ALLOTMENTS, PLAYING FIELDS, OPEN SPACES AND BURIAL GROUND COMMITTEE OF BERINSFIELD PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 26th September, 2022 at 7 p.m. in the Pavilion, Lay Avenue, Berinsfield 

PRESENT 
Councillor B. Fearneyhough




Councillor I. Bunyan 



Councillor K. Chrisp

Councillor S. Scott-Ely




A. Loveland, Clerk to the Council 

1.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bridge, Crawford, and Mrs. Jones.
2.
Declaration of Interests.    There were no interests to declare.
3.
To receive the Minutes of the Allotments, Playing Fields, Open Spaces and Burial Ground Committee held on 27th September, 2021.      The contents of the Minutes of the meeting held on 27th September 2021 were noted by the Committee.
4.
To receive details of the income and expenditure on Allotments, Playing Fields, Open Spaces and Burial Ground to date.   A spreadsheet setting out the income and expenditure to 21st September, 2021 was circulated to all Members of the Committee.   The Clerk explained that the pavilion running expenses budget was overspent due to the fact that a new water heater had to be purchased.   The two water heaters installed when the pavilion was built in 2004 had failed and the Parish Council had agreed to purchase one new one this financial year.


 The Committee noted that the cost of emptying the dog litter bin had been reduced due to a new contractor being engaged to carry out the work.
5.
Open Space matters.   

a)
SSE Business Energy – Pavilion.   The Committee noted that the two year business energy contract with SSE for the pavilion expires on 31st October, 2022 and were asked to consider if the Parish Council should take out a further two year contract at the following rates :-
Annual consumption    
6276.9 kWh





Current rates


Renewal rates

Quarterly charge

£28.98



£59.25

FiTs recovery charge              0.679p/kWh


0.784 p/kWh

All units


14.582 p/kWh


61.467 p/kWh

The offer is only available until 1st October, 2022 therefore it was AGREED that the Clerk should be authorised to accept the offer for a new two year contract at the rates quoted above.


b)
Grounds Maintenance Contract 2023-24.   The Committee reviewed the schedule of works that had been circulated with the agenda.  It was noted that the spraying of weedkiller on the weeds on the edges of the kerbs around Fane Drive and the edges of the 
paths within the village was currently treated as an extra job.  The Committee felt this work should be included in the schedule of works.    
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It was AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should add the weedkilling of the weeds on the edges of the kerbs around Fane Drive and the edges of the paths within the village on to the schedule of works rather than treating it as an extra job.

It was also AGREED to recommend that the following companies should be asked if they would like to quote for the Parish Council’s ground maintenance contract for 2023-24 :-


A & W Grounds

Idverde


John O’Conner


The Landscape Group Oxford.

c)
Proposed BMX Track.   The Committee discussed the proposal to 

improve the existing BMX track located near the play area on the recreation ground.  The Committee considered that the Parish Council should carry out more research as to whether there is a need for an improved BMX track and if so, whether there are other suitable areas for it.  It was AGREED to recommend that this matter be left in abeyance at the present time.  

d)
Poplar Trees on the Recreation Ground.  It was noted that the work to pollard the Poplar Trees located adjacent to the centre path on the recreation ground should be carried out early in October, 2022.

e)
New Play Equipment, Lay Avenue Play Area.   The Committee noted that the Parish Council had been successful in obtaining a grant of £17,352.00 from FCC Communities towards the cost of providing a new bicycle roundabout and four new springy items in the Lay Avenue Play Area.   The Parish Council was originally going to purchase the items from two separate companies, but in order to avoid having the disruption of closing the play area twice to allow two teams of installers in, it was agreed that all of the play equipment should be ordered from one company and by doing this, the original costs were reduced.   FCC Communities were informed of this and an amended quotation was submitted to them.   The Parish Council was originally going to contribute £8,000 towards the purchase and installation of the play equipment, but FCC Communities very kindly allowed the Parish Council to retain the grant of £17,352.00 which will now allow the Parish Council to have funds be able to provide the base for the table tennis table and a new base under the existing basket ball unit.     The Committee noted that the play equipment will be installed during October, 2022 and the Parish Council will arrange for a suitable sign to be installed in the Lay Avenue Play area to acknowledge the generous grant made by FCC Communities.

f)
New base for the existing Basket Ball unit.     The Committee AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should obtain quotations for providing a more suitable base under the existing basket ball unit on the recreation ground.

g)
Table Tennis table.    As agreed at the meeting of the Parish Council held on 5th September, 2022, the Chairman will meet with the representatives from the Youth Council in order to agree the site for the table tennis table on the recreation ground.    As soon as the site is agreed, the base can be installed and the table tennis table can be delivered and installed.

h)
Hedge around the Allotment site, Pritchard Close, Berinsfield.    The hedge around the allotment site in Pritchard Close has not been cut since the Autumn of 2019 and now requires a substantial amount of work to bring it down to a manageable level.   
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Quotations had been requested to carry out the works.

It was AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should accept the quotation in the sum of £1920.00 for cutting the outside, top and inside of the hedge around the allotment site and for chipping and disposing of the green waste.


i)
Request to use the Recreation Ground.


The Parish Council has been asked by the Manager of the Information Centre if it would be possible to use the recreation ground for the following events :-

Saturday 24th June, 2023

Village fete 

Saturday 5th August, 2023

Beri-fest

It was AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should agree with the request to use the recreation ground on the above dates, subject to relevant insurance being in place and arrangements made for the bags of litter to be removed from the recreation ground following the events.

j)
Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association AGM 3rd October.   The Committee noted the details about the Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association AGM taking place on the 3rd October, 2022.   The Parish Council will submit apologies as it is the same evening as the next meeting of the Parish Council.

k)
Complaint from Oxfordshire County Council about low branches coming into contact with high sided vehicles, Glyme Drive Open Space, Fane Drive, Berinsfield.  The Parish Council has been asked by Oxfordshire County Council to raise the crowns of two Poplar trees on the Glyme Drive Open Space to avoid them coming into contact with high sided vehicles.   The Parish Council had already had the remaining Poplars on this site inspected following a tree falling earlier in 2022.    In view of the complaint from Oxfordshire County Council it was AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should arrange for the Tree Surgeon to visit the site to provide a quotation to pollard the Poplar trees.   
6.
Burial Ground Matters.


a)
Vandalism to graves and cremation plots in the Burial Ground.   The Committee was informed that there had been reports on social media about damage to items on graves and cremation plots in the Burial Ground.    No reports had been made direct to the Parish Council.   


The vehicular gates to the Burial Ground are locked and only opened as required.   The pedestrian gate is unlocked as the Parish Council does not have staff available to lock it each evening and unlock it each morning.    

The sign on the Burial Ground gates states that “dogs, except guide dogs and disability assistance dogs, are not allowed in the Burial Ground”,  but recently a dog has been seen in there running around off the lead.    It was AGREED to recommend that the Parish Council should include a report in Your Village Voice reminding residents that dogs,  other than guide dogs or disability assistance dogs, are not allowed in the Burial Ground.
The Parish Council will also consider installing a CCTV camera.
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b)
Overgrown shrubbery in the Burial Ground.   The Committee was asked to note that the wildlife area in the centre of the Burial Ground has now been cut down.  The Committee was informed that the shrubbery on the boundary with Fane Drive is now quite overgrown and a quotation has been requested for its removal.   There is also a large Willow tree near to where the proposed tarmac path might be installed.  The tree may have to be removed  if the Parish Council is successful in obtaining a grant from the Garden Village scheme to install the new path.   
7.
Date of next meeting – to be arranged.

  
4.
